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This submission is about the farming business partnership owned by my wife Anna and I. The
original 314 ha was purchased in 1973 which has since been expanded to the current 670 ha.

For the past 36 years | have been involved with off farm activities and have developed a low input
farming system that has enabled me to be away for considerable periods with the help of one full
time employee. We have a higher than average sheep to cattle ratio and a less intensive farming
system with larger paddocks and more set stocking. Our aim is to farm according to the land use
capability by having permanent pasture supporting the appropriate stock classes with no till,
cropping or artificial fertilizer.

A conservation project we have put much effort into is the planting of thousands of poplar and
willow poles 30 years ago. This was part of the then Waikato Valley Authority subsidised
programme. These trees have done an impressive job of stabilising erosion prone hill country,
drying out our swampy areas, and providing shade and shelter for livestock. The Waikaretu Stream
which runs 4 km through our farm always had willows stabilising the banks. We have left these old
willows in place. To remove them would risk increased sedimentation from a more rapid water flow
especially in flood events. | am a Trustee of the NZ Poplar and Willow Research Trust. The Trust has
established a trial on the farm. We have retired three native bush areas including a significant stand
of kauri in Q E 2 Covenants.

We have never applied nitrogen, our clover dominant original pastures provide the N for us. Our
fertilizer programme for the past five years has only involved Hautuma Dicalcic spread by air.

| remain convinced that low input-cost, more extensive ‘keep it simple’ farming policies are net
income positive and less stressful; for the farmer, livestock and the environment. | offer the
following in support. Our farm was a Meat and Wool Boards Economic service monitor farm for 25
years. | still benchmark our farm against the Beef and Lamb NZ Economic Service data from the
Northland/Waikato/BOP — Class 4 North Island Hill Country Quintile Analysis. This information is
available on the Beef and Lamb NZ website. The average farm for the most recent comparison
2016/17 has a stock unit carrying capacity of 9.5 su/ha comprising 40% sheep - 60% cattle. Our farm
carries 10 su/ha with 54% sheep — 46% cattle. Our farm has a Quintile 4 Gross Farm Income/ha but
with lower expenditure achieves the same Economic Farm Surplus as the Quintile 5 high performing
group of $500/ha and a 3% Rate of Return on capital, compared with the survey average EFS of
$150/ha at 1% ROR.

When | was deputy Chairman of the New Zealand Wool Board | had the good fortune to work with

Maori farmers in connection with the Meat and Wool Boards’ on farm extension programme in the
Gishorne District (part of the Northern North Island Ward which | was elected to represent).
I was involved with the re-launching of the Ahuwhenua Trophy Maori Excellence in Farming
Award in 2003. Maori are intergenerational farmers. The Ahuwhenua Trophy has been a
major factor in lifting the profile and perception of Maori Agribusiness. The deep, almost
spiritual, connection to their land and its long term sustainability for the benefit of future
generations, is an inspiring example for all other farming sectors.
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